RANSOM COUNTY

COMMISSIONERS PROCEEDINGS

OCTOBER 2, 2001

Chairman Ron Torbenson called the meeting to order at 9:00 A.M.  Members present were Kevin Bishop, Steve Dick, Ron Torbenson and Jon Wiltse.  Absent was Patty Carlblom.  

Deb and Tim Jensen came before the Board in regards to a liquor license application and the possible pro-ration of fees for the last two months of this year.  Steve Dick made a motion to pro-rate these fees, being $112.50 each month for the remainder of 2001.  Jon Wiltse seconded the motion, which carried.

The minutes of the regular Commission meeting of September 18, 2001 were reviewed.  Jon Wiltse motioned to approve these minutes and Steve Dick seconded the motion, which passed.

The minutes of the special budget meeting held September 20, 2001 were considered.  Kevin Bishop made a motion to approve said minutes and Steve Dick seconded.  Motion carried.

Minutes of the special budget meeting held September 24, 2001 were reviewed.  Steve Dick motioned to approve these minutes and Jon Wiltse seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

The minutes of the special budget meeting held September 25, 2001 were considered.  Steve Dick made a motion to approve said minutes and Kevin Bishop seconded.  Motion carried.

Correspondence from Jerry Iverson, Manager of the North Dakota State Fair was discussed.  Each County needs to choose 3 delegates to the State Fair Association’s annual meeting.  One delegate needs to be appointed by the Commission.  Chairman Torbenson appointed Kevin Bishop to this position.

Matching grant monies were received from FEMA for the Enderlin Fire District Generator Project.  We will issue a check to the Fire District for our share and the $4,830 from FEMA.

Checks were received from Lake Agassiz Regional Council for KBW in the amount of $8,000 and for Lake Agassiz in the amount of $800.00 (administration fees), which needed signatures of the Chairman and Auditor before sending on.  Steve Dick motioned that we sign these checks and Kevin Bishop seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

The 5-County meeting will be held Thursday October 4th in LaMoure.  We will meet at the LaMoure Supper Club at 1:30.

Val Lukes, Susan Froemke and Wayne Jones met with the Board to discuss the combining of the Clerk of Court and County Recorder’s offices.  Since Ransom County is under 6,000 in population we can legally keep these two offices separate under the “tool chest” provisions in the North Dakota Century Code.  Jon Wiltse made a motion to adopt the following Resolution:

PRELIMINARY RESOLUTION

Separating the functions of Clerk of District Court and County Recorder

and creating an Appointed Clerk of District Court

WHEREAS North Dakota Century Code Section 11-10-02, effective January 1, 2003, provides that in counties having a population of 6,000 or less, the County Recorder (formerly known as County Register of Deeds) serves as ex officio clerk of District Court, unless the County has adopted one of the optional forms of county government or has combined or separated the functions of county offices or redesignated offices as elective or appointive pursuant to Chapter 11-10.2 or 11-10.3; and

WHEREAS Ransom County currently has a population of less than 6,000, and currently has a separately elected Clerk of District Court and County Recorder; and

WHEREAS Ransom County is conducting an analysis as required by chapter 11-10.2-03 to determine the desirability of maintaining the separate offices.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOVLED THAT:

1.  Effective January 1, 2003, the functions of the clerk of the District Court be separated 

     from the office of the County Recorder, and the position of Clerk of District Court be 

     created as a separate appointive position in accordance with a prepared plan, and

2.  The proposed plan for the separate, appointed position be prepared and disseminated 

      to the public and a hearing thereon be held after public notice pursuant to law.

Kevin Bishop seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.  Resolution declared adopted.  The Auditor will publish a Public Notice and Proposed Plan (separating the functions of Clerk of District Court and County Recorder and appointing a Clerk of District Court) for two consecutive weeks.  The public hearing will be scheduled for November 6th at 10:00 a.m. in the Commissioner’s Room of the Courthouse.

Patty Carlblom joined the meeting.

Correspondence from the North Dakota Department of Health regarding the approval of a permit for an inert waste landfill in Lisbon was discussed.  Wayne Jones suggested the forming of a sub-committee to study this matter.  This committee will consist of:

1. Mayor of Lisbon, or appointee

2. Patty Carlblom

3. Wayne Jones

4. Chairman of Island Park Township

Patty Carlblom will head up this committee.  

The Auditor presented a letter from the City of Lisbon asking that taxes be abated on several properties within the City.  Steve Dick motioned to approve said abatements to the City and Kevin Bishop seconded the motion, which carried.

An estimate from Custom Creations was reviewed by the Commission to re-do office cabinets in the Veteran’s Service office.  This project will be done after the 1st of the year and we will consider this at that time.

The Commission reviewed copies of a punchlist prepared by Kerry Peuser, with Michael Burns Architects, Ltd.  Present at the walk through were Patty Carlblom, Kevin Bishop, Randy Gallagher, Tom Vetter (KBW), Kurt Lowder (KBW) and Kerry Peuser.  The contractors will have 30 days to complete all items listed.  Another walk through should be done before final payment.

The lower level offices are looking at the 18th & 19th of October to move back into the Courthouse.  These dates are Teacher’s Convention and we should be able to get some high school help at that time.

Conrad Steinhaus introduced Gary Ackerman to the Board who does administrative work for the Jamestown Community Corrections Program.  Mr. Ackerman was present for any questions the Commission may have had and to present the new contract for the upcoming year.  Steinhaus recommended to the Board that they renew the contract with Jamestown.  Val Lukes and Bea Roach were also present for this portion of the meeting.  Val indicated to the Board that Jamestown stays on top of their caseload and keeps pretty close tabs on their community service cases.  Bea told the Board that she feels the current program is working fine and the Community Corrections Coordinator is one of the most efficient ones that we have had.  More discussion was had, and Steve Dick motioned to approve the new contract with Jamestown Community Corrections Program and Jon Wiltse seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

The final budget was discussed.  

Patty Carlblom offered the following resolution and moved for its adoption, seconded by Steve Dick:


WHEREAS, it is the duty of the County Board, in accordance with NDCC


11-10-11, to set the numbers and salaries of the deputies of the Auditor, 


Treasurer, Sheriff, County Recorder and Clerk of Court, now


THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that there be one full time deputy and one 


full time clerk for the County Auditor, one full time deputy for the Clerk of


Court, one three-fifths time deputy for the County Recorder, one full time


deputy for the County Treasurer, and four full time deputies for the Sheriff,


all of which have salaries specified in their individual 2002 budgets.

Motion carried unanimously.

Steve Dick offered the following resolution and moved for its adoption, seconded by Kevin Bishop:


WHEREAS, the 2002 budget (appropriations and cash reserve) for the 


County Road fund has been approved at $685, 639.00 and,


WHEREAS, the tax levy necessary to support this budget is $115,050.00, 


however, the maximum mill levy allowable will generate only $76,050, which 


is $39,000 short of meeting the 2002 budget, now


THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Ransom County execute a certificate


of indebtedness in the amount of $39,000, which is the maximum amount that can


be generated by the County Loan fund, and 


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a mill levy of 3 mills, or as much thereof as


necessary, authorized in NDCC 57-47-04, be levied upon all taxable property in


Ransom County for 2002.

Motion carried unanimously.

Kevin Bishop offered the following resolution and moved for its adoption, seconded by Patty Carlblom:


BE IT RESOLVED, that all extra help be paid at a rate not to exceed $5.75 per


hour, effective January 1, 2002.  This is not applicable to hourly positions funded


at specified rates which have been previously approved as part of a department


budget.

Motion carried unanimously.

Jon Wiltse offered the following resolution and moved for its adoption, seconded by Steve Dick:


WHEREAS, the Lake Agassiz regional council strives to assist in the planning


and economic development of Ransom County and the Lake Agassiz Region as


a whole, and 


WHEREAS, planning and economic development are the objections of the Board


of County Commissioners of Ransom County,


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Ransom County approves and 


supports the planning and economic development program and budget of the 


Lake Agassiz Regional Council during fiscal year 2002 in the amount of $1,000.

Motion carried unanimously

Steve Dick offered the following resolution and moved for its adoption, seconded by Jon Wiltse:

WHEREAS, it is the duty of the Board of County Commissioners to make appropriations for the


current year, being January 1, 2002 and ending December 31, 2002, of money in specific amounts


for all offices, officials, improvements, roads, bridges, etc. which are supported wholly or in part by the county, now,






THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the following amounts, or so much thereof as are



necessary, be and they are, hereby appropriated for the purpose herein after set forth for

the year beginning January 1, 2002 and ending December 31, 2002:







Board of Health


 $2,725.00 



Building & Grounds


 25,800.00 



Clerk of Court



 50,803.00 



County Auditor


 55,980.00 



County Board



 47,275.00 



County Coroner


      300.00 



County Housing


      275.00 


County Physician


      300.00 


County Planning 


      250.00 


County Treasurer


 44,025.00 


Director of Tax Equalization

 38,960.00 


District Court


  
   3,800.00 


Elections


 
 32,225.00 


Emergency Management

 11,948.00 


Flexible Benefits

               1,200.00 


Home Health



 19,550.00 


Office Supplies


   4,200.00 


Postage


 
 14,000.00 


Public Health


           142,238.00 


Publishing/Printing


   7,000.00 


Register of Deeds


 43,485.00 


Renovations


 
 25,900.00 


Risk Management

 
   3,294.00 


SARA


 

   4,700.00 


Service Agreements


   4,950.00 


Sheriff/Jail


           220,983.00 


States Attorney


 50,127.00 


Superintendent of Schools
    
      140.00 


Telephone-line Charge

   5,000.00 


Unemployment Insurance

      200.00 


Utilities


 
 22,250.00 


Workmen's Compensation

 24,000.00 


Audit Fees



   6,000.00 


Xerox Supplies


   1,500.00 


Community Service Program

   3,900.00 


Miscellaneous



   5,000.00 


Road and Bridge

           640,639.00 






      $1,564,922.00 


SPECIAL REVENUE FUNDS





Abandoned Cemetery


      419.04 


Advertising


 
 14,300.00 


Ambulance


  
 25,980.00 


Comprehensive Medical

 75,000.00 


County Agent



 52,371.00 


County Fair


 
 13,000.00 


County Historical Society

   3,200.00 


County Loan Fund


 39,000.00 


County Nurse Special (no levy)
 19,047.00 


County Park


 
 30,200.00 


Emergency


           120,000.00 


Emergency 911 (no levy)

 47,330.00 


Equipment/Improvements
           534,995.00 


Farm-Market


           190,000.00 


Garrison Diversion


 13,000.00 


General Obligation Bonds I

 28,737.50 


General Obligation Bonds II

 44,434.50 


General Obligation Bonds III

 68,546.50 


Human Services

           345,994.00 


Insurance Reserve


 32,000.00 


Job Development Authority

 36,960.00 


Joint Red River Drain


 12,674.00 


OASIS/Social Security
           190,000.00 


Senior Citizens


 29,295.00 


Soil Conservation District
  
   6,500.00 


State Medical Center


 13,000.00 


Technology



 81,700.00 


Veterans Service Officer

 21,845.00 


Water Resource Board
           128,525.00 


Weed Control/Leafy Spurge

 70,270.00 


TOTAL SPECIAL RESERVE     $2,288,323.54 


TOTAL ALL COUNTY FUNDS$3,853,245.54 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that after deducting the cash balance and other credits as of

December 31, 2001 (estimated), the following amounts are hereby levied upon all taxable property

of  Ransom County, North Dakota, for the year beginning January 1, 2002:






County General

         $304,330.00 


Road & Bridge

             76,050.00 


Human Services 

           148,000.00 


Advertising


               9,100.00 


Ambulance


             25,980.00 


Comprehensive Medical Insurance     65,000.00 


County Agent



 50,000.00 


County Fair



 13,000.00 


County Historical Society

   3,200.00 


County Loan Fund


 39,000.00 


County Park



 13,000.00 


Farm-Market Road

           166,920.00 


Garrison Diversion


 13,000.00 


General Obligation Bonds #1

 28,738.00 


General Obligation Bonds #2

 44,435.00 


General Obligation Bonds #3

 73,000.00 


Job Development Authority

 36,960.00 


Joint Red River Drain District
 12,674.00 


OASIS/Social Security
           190,000.00 


Senior Citizens

             26,000.00 


Soil Conservation District
               6,500.00 


State Medical Center

             13,000.00 




Technology


             65,000.00 




Veteran's Service Officer

 16,250.00 




Water Resource Board

 50,000.00 




Weed Control/Leafy Spurge

 45,000.00 



and any other levies required by law.







Steve Dick indicated that he wished they could have done more for the County employees and hoped that they would bear with them, and hopefully there would be a lot more for them next year.  Patty Carlblom indicated that the revenue sources for the general fund are very limited and there really was no other way to go this year.  The entire Board concurred with Steve that hopefully there would be more for the employees next year.

A roll call vote was taken as to the approval of the final budget:


Jon Wiltse – Aye


Patty Carlblom – Aye


Steve Dick – Aye


Kevin Bishop – Aye


Ron Torbenson – Aye

Final budget approved.

Changes in the vacation and sick time benefit were discussed.  It is the intention of the Board to unify the non-social service employees with the social service employees, and to award vacation on a monthly basis.  This will be discussed further at the next regular meeting.

Steve Dick informed the Board that he was interested in going to the GNDA business conference in mid-October.  Jon Wiltse made a motion to allow Steve to go to this and Patty Carlblom seconded the motion, which carried.

Patty Carlblom wished to thank the Auditor and her staff for all of the work involved in getting the budget put together.

There being no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Torbenson adjourned the meeting.

ATTEST:

_____________________________               ________________________________

Connie Gilbert

Ransom County Auditor

